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Pond-Grover Loop Road Committee Meeting Minutes 

June 28, 2016 
 

I. Welcome to Group Members and Opening Comments by Chair Baugus 

Chair Baugus called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and welcomed everyone in attendance. A roll call 

was conducted, with the following members in attendance: Christy Pitney, Paul Pohlers, Debbie Sinden, 

Ed Marshall (Council Member Ward 2), Joe Garritano (Council Member Ward 8), Jim Baugus (Council 

Member Ward 3), and Mayor Bowlin.  

Other City Officials present: Debra Smith McCutchen (Council Member Ward 5). 

Staff Members present: City Administrator Ryan Thomas, Director of Public Works Rick Brown, Director 

of Planning and Parks Joe Vujnich, and Assistant Director of Planning and Parks Kathy Arnett. 

II. Approval of Minutes from the May 24, 2016 Meeting  

A motion was made by Council Member Marshall, seconded by Committee Member Pitney, to approve 
the minutes from the May 24, 2016 meeting.  
 
A voice vote was then taken on the motion and, with a unanimous affirmative result, it was declared 
approved and the minutes passed.  
 

III. Discussion of Topics and Consideration of Information by the Committee 
 
Director of Planning and Parks Vujnich apologized for the distribution of packet information in a sporadic 
manner, which is not normal protocol. He noted full packets are available at the table and, if none are 
available, a speaker’s card can be provided to staff requesting one, which will be mailed tomorrow.  
 

a. Discussion on Revised Traffic Analysis by City of Wildwood/Lochmueller Group 
 
Dustin Riechmann of Lochmueller Group, provided a presentation on the revised traffic study. Most 
importantly, he noted there were no major changes to the study. The levels of service were added, 
since they had been questioned at the last meeting. As expected, levels of service were all favorable, 
since they are about intersection timing, not traffic volumes and diversion. Information from the 
Metro West Fire Marshal, regarding emergency service, was also added. This addition noted that 
eighty-three (83) seconds, in each direction, would be saved if Pond-Grover Loop Road (P-GL) is 
extended. A three (3) minute savings in total transport time would be made, which is significant, 
especially in case of stroke, heart attack, etc. 
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Fire Marshal Cook, from Metro West Fire Protection District, then spoke and noted an analysis was 
completed with the road extended and explained that, by using ArcGIS Software and Network 
Analysis to predict response times, the District determined that, with the P-GL extension eighty (80) 
to eighty-three (83) seconds would be saved in each direction, so just shy of three (3) minutes. 
Normal response time is 6 minutes, so eighty-three (83) seconds is a good percentage of that time. 
Anything relative to muscle injury, such as a heart attack and stroke, which quickly causes muscular 
damage, makes a significant difference, if they can get there faster. He noted the analysis was done 
using the concept plan, showing the P-GL road extension. The primary response, from the station at 
Manchester Road and State Route 109, wouldn’t change times, but the analysis was done using 
secondary response locations, such as the Clayton Road House and the #5 House from the west, 
which both may use this route and see the time savings. The primary station at State Route 109 and 
Manchester Road runs at least twenty (20) calls a day and many times an ambulance is not there due 
to being in-service. The District is nationally accredited due in large part to response times, which are 
optimized because of good planning. The point isn’t if the response time is good now, it’s that with 
the P-GL extension added, the response could be better. The road extension is not essential at all 
times, but at the time of a heart attack, it is essential.  
 
Questions to the Fire Marshal noted the following: if many roads were added, response times would 
improve; the need to review if the P-GL extension would result in an increase in ISO rating without 
further review; and the difference in response time with or without the road. 
 
b.  Presentation of Potential Roadway Concepts 
 
Mr. Riechmann noted the potential roadway designs provided are concepts, not engineered plans, 
and a survey has not been completed. He then reviewed some options beginning at the northern end 
of the roadway at State Route 109. Modifications to the portion of the roadway that already exists 
would include the introduction of a median, with breaks for emergency access to pass, and a 
roundabout, at the intersection of Paradise Peak Circle and Green Pines Drive. The roundabouts 
provide a break point in the Pond-Grover Loop Road for safer pedestrian travel across the roadway. 
The south side of the roadway, in this design, includes a ten (10) foot wide multiple use trail. He also 
noted these changes could be done with or without the roadway extension. 
 
He then outlined several alternatives for the area from Green Pines Drive to the northern limits of the 
Villages at Bright Leaf Subdivision. The first mirrored the changes to the existing length of roadway, 
with the landscaped median and trail. He noted a couple of areas that may require retaining walls. All 
of the concepts are designed within the existing seventy (70) foot right-of-way, none intrude into the 
common ground areas of nearby subdivisions. 
 
Discussion then took place among the Committee Members and included the following: the multiple 
use trail, which would replace the existing sidewalk, but at a wider width; the fact that traffic impact 
does not require a roundabout at Paradise Peak Circle, but is still recommended for traffic calming, 
beautification, and increased pedestrian safety; the roundabouts’ design, which could be contained 
within the existing right-of-way; the potential to increase the right-of-way at the southern portion to 
increase the bufferyard area; and the need to evaluate mature tree growth and the impact of any 
proposed clearing. 
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Dustin then reviewed the typical cross sections provided, beginning with the proposed changes to 
the existing length of road. He provided an overview of three (3) options for the extension, if 
approved.  
 
Discussion was then held among the Committee Members and included the following: the varying 
width of the streets accessing the roundabout; no proposed changes to Green Pines Drive, but minor 
work at intersection within roundabout; the landscaped berms on the outside of the right-of-way 
and if they could be an effective way to reduce noise; the fact that berms are utilized frequently, as a 
noise barrier option, if the sizes are appropriate; the expensiveness of walls used, as sound barriers; 
the larger size of landscaping to be effective on traffic calming; the minimum width of road lanes for 
emergency purposes; the location of the closest driveway on Hickory Crest Drive and Green Pines 
Drive, which would operate in a similar fashion to how it works today, with the ability to 
ingress/egress not being changed by the proposed roundabout; the cost of each proposed roadway 
concept; the width required for a tree lawn, which varies from three (3) feet to five (5) feet, but the 
recommendation of five (5) feet as a minimum; the City’s responsibility of maintenance of the berms, 
if they are in the right-of-way; the cost of the construction of the berms; the distance from the rear 
property lines to the proposed improvements; and the process pedestrians use to cross the street at 
a roundabout. 
 
Mr. Riechmann noted the cost of the proposed roadway concepts as follows: First portion (existing): 
$1 million for 4,000 feet of roadway improvements; Second portion (new section) 2,400 feet: cost is 
$1-$1.2 million dollars. He also noted that variances to cost on the second portion due to different 
concept designs are minor. 
 
Discussion was again held by the Committee Members and included the following: the cost of 
reconstruction of the existing portion of P-GL extension, without roundabouts, which Mr. 
Riechmann noted he was unsure, but he will determine and inform the Committee; the preferred 
width of Eatherton Road, once Villages at Bright Leaf is constructed, since improvements are only 
required of the developer along its frontage, but not the remaining part of the roadway; the cost to 
the City of widening Eatherton Road; the cost estimates on the reconstruction of the existing part of 
P-GL extension assumes retaining the existing roadbed; and the need to complete the improvements 
correctly, not just the cheapest. 
 
c. Review of Other Requested Items 

 
i. Information on Roadways Not Extended within Wildwood 

Director of Planning Vujnich noted that development files over the last 20 years were 
reviewed to provide this list. Four (4) instances were noted and included the following 
roadways which were not extended as part of new development: 

 Wynncrest Subdivision – stub street not extended from Brentmoor Place;  

 Turnberry Subdivision – through street closed at Strecker Road; 

 Villages of Bright Leaf Subdivision – stub street not extended from Evergreen 
Subdivision (Birch Forest Drive); and  

 Homestead Estates Subdivision – stub street from Three Sisters Farm Subdivision not 
extended. 
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ii. List of Subdivisions where Secondary Emergency Access was Required 

Director of Planning Vujnich noted a list was provided, sorted by each Fire Protection 
District, where secondary emergency access was required by the applicable Department. 
These examples included the following: 

 Monarch Fire Protection District: 
o Wills Trace Subdivision 
o Wildhorse Subdivision 
o The Highlands at Wildhorse Subdivision 
o Shepard Oaks Subdivision 

 Metro West Fire Protection District: 
o Villages at Bright Leaf Subdivision 

 Eureka Fire Protection District: 
o None 

 
iii. Questions & Answers from May 24, 2016 Committee Meeting 

Director of Planning Vujnich noted that a list of questions that were raised at the 
previous meeting, and their subsequent answers, was provided in the packet. Most of 
these questions had been answered during the meeting, but the Department wanted to 
provide a corresponding document. 
 

iv. Document with Home Price Sales around the Pond-Grover Loop Road 
Director of Planning Vujnich noted a Committee Member had requested information on 
the impact of the P-GL extension on the sale prices of homes. Therefore, tables were 
provided in subdivisions adjacent to the roadway showing home sale prices near, and 
abutting to, the existing P-GL Road. 
 

v. Aerial Map of Impacted Area, along with Sales Dates of Property 
Director of Planning Vujnich noted a Committee Member had requested information on 
the sales data regarding date of home purchases backing to the right-of-way designated 
for the P-GL extension. This information was also included in the packet. 
 

d. Comments and Questions from Committee Members 
A question was posed regarding the size of lots, where secondary access was restricted. 
Department staff noted Shepard Oaks and Wills Trace Subdivisions were NU Non-Urban 
Residence District, three (3) acre density developments and two (2) others were approved by St. 
Louis County, but still at a lower density than the area of the Villages at Bright Leaf Subdivision. 
 
A Committee Member noted that Lafayette Trails is not in Ward 5 and the home prices are not 
comparable, and, therefore, shouldn’t have been used in the sales price analysis. They then 
questioned if there are studies where property owners back to green space that becomes a 
roadway, or a roadway is made busier, that provides what impacts those changes have on 
property values. 
 
Council Member Garritano then showed some photographs and discussed the comparisons 
between the P-GL extension and Old Fairway Drive. The potential roadway designs for P-GL 
extension are comparable to Old Fairway Drive. Old Fairway Drive right-of-way varies between 
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sixty (60) and eighty (80) feet, with a ten (10) foot common ground on either side, not a twenty 
(20) foot common ground, like the P-GL extension area. He noted Old Fairway Drive generally has 
eighty (80) feet between property lines, while P-GL extension generally has one hundred ten 
(110) feet between property lines. 

 
IV. Public Comments 

 
Jane Finnegan, 2517 Rainforest Drive, noted it was her belief the Pond-Grover Loop Road cannot be 
compared to Old Fairway Drive, given the street was built before the houses were built and the lots are 
smaller around the Pond-Grover Loop Road Area. She then questioned if there were studies completed 
by the Fire Department on other areas where the streets were not extended. Finally, she noted that 
home value increases when they back to trees and she believes this roadway would damage the quality 
of life for those living around it.  
 
Gary Schroeder, 16642 Evergreen Forest Drive, questioned if the trail option, instead of the road 
extension, was constructed, would the emergency vehicles accomplish the same time savings for Fire 
Department. He noted he believed the retaining wall proposed on the east side of the road would be a 
thirty (30) foot grade difference. He also noted he prefers a trail to be installed instead of the road and 
thinks the money should instead be spent on widening Eatherton Road. Finally, he asked if the Mayor’s 
request for a ranking of importance on the road construction, between zero (0) and ten (10) was ever 
made and that he remembers Mr. Reichmann saying the road benefits nothing. 
 
James Gardner, 16708 Hickory Crest Drive, noted it was his belief ISO insurance ratings for Fire 
Departments are out of date and that the cost analysis for the roadway options is premature and 
disingenuous. He stated he thought that Hickory Manor Subdivision does not have common ground on 
the southeast section and the roadway will be twenty-six (26) feet from a house. He also claimed the 
data on home sales does not reflect the impact of the road and the Committee has not yet addressed if 
the road is needed. Finally, he noted the Committee Chairman wrote a letter to the City Council in 
December stating the road should be extended, so he challenges the objectivity of the Committee and 
requests the Chair recuse himself. 
 
Tammy Shea, wants it in the record the Fire Marshal said no comparative data was done on the existing 
road. She also noted it was her belief the relative impact on these lots is not comparable to Old Fairway 
Drive because these lots are smaller. She asked, why, if the roadway is needed, it wasn’t made part of 
the Villages at Bright Leaf Subdivision and the developer required to pay for it. 
 
Debra Smith McCutchen, 16548 Birch Forest Drive, Council Member Ward 5, sent comments via email 
that are attached to these minutes and made a part of the record. She noted there are three (3) access 
points to the Villages at Bright Leaf Subdivision, including the proposed trail access. She questioned if 
you can get the same emergency access time from a trail, why would you extend the road?  She also 
asked why Windsor Crest Subdivision wasn’t connected to Lafayette Trails, when it’s a similar situation? 
She outlined that other streets have not been connected, and many subdivisions only have one (1) access 
point, these were noted in the Department’s memorandum. She noted the majority of the homes in the 
area were purchased after 1996, and many were purchased as second or third owners, so they didn’t 
know the road was going to be extended. Finally, she claimed this project cannot be compared to the 
Enclaves at Cherry Hills Subdivision because the cost of homes are very different.  
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Jane Simpson, 16000 Sandalwood Creek Drive, submitted a petition in opposition to the roadway that 
had been completed in the Fall and presented to the Planning and Zoning Commission. A copy of this 
petition is included with the minutes. She then noted that she bought her home in 1993 and was told the 
roadway would go in, but that it would be at a lower elevation and not in her backyard. Additionally, 
sound will be an issue, when grading occurs on the new subdivision. 
 
Betsy Ragelis, 15960 Sandalwood Creek Drive, bought her home in 1998 and didn’t know there would be 
a road going in, since she was told it was going to be green space. She noted that she cannot afford to 
sell her house for less than she believes it is worth, so she is opposed to the road extension. 
 
Betsy Vanderheyden, 16560 Birch Forest Drive, noted her opinion the petitions submitted in support of 
the roadway extension were inaccurate and unfair. The petition in opposition of the roadway extension 
included over two hundred (200) signatures and was more factually accurate.  
 
Michael Lee, 1652 Timber Hollow Drive, noted by his measurement it takes 2 minutes 53 seconds to get 
from the roundabout at Pond-Grover Loop Road and State Route 109 to the light at Taylor Road, and it 
takes 2 minutes 40 seconds to travel the same distance if the P-GL extension is completed. He believes 
the P-GL extension will be a cut-through street and shouldn’t be extended. 
 
Joyce Furmanek, 2405 Evergreen Forest Court, noted her opposition to the extension of the Pond-
Grover Loop Road and questioned if the traffic in Cherry Hills got heavier when Old Fairway Drive was 
extended. 
 
Susan Treiber, 15912 Sandalwood Creek Drive, noted that previously the Fire Department stated they 
would make it work, if the roadway was not extended, so she thinks a study should be done to see the 
Fire Department response times, as they exist today, and on a trail, and then the road being extended. 
She noted that berms are ineffective on sound, based on her evaluation of a home on Old State Road. 
She claimed the Committee hasn’t done their job yet of determining if the road is necessary. She believes 
the Committee is not fairly seated, because it lacks any representation by a person who backs to the 
Pond-Grover Loop Road. She also believes Debbie Sinden and Paul Pohlers should step down from the 
Committee because they are not objective and stated their opinion, prior to the Committee hearing the 
facts and making a decision. 
 
Denny Welker, 16903 Westridge Oaks Drive, submitted a Speaker’s Card for his comments to be on the 
record, but did not wish to speak. His comments were: Why is the community still debating this issue? 
This road extension has been in the City’s Transporation and Master Plans for over 20 years. All residents 
along the existing roadway have known its extension was planned and likely to happen. They can’t claim 
ignorance or surprise at the extension. It’s time for our elected officials to do the “right thing,” not bend 
to the loudest voices. Three (3) minutes on emergency response time is critical. 
 
Christine Walker, 16616 Green Pines Drive, submitted a Speaker’s Card for her comments to be on the 
record, but did not wish to speak. Her comments were: After studying the traffic study from last 
meeting, I am happy and relieved there would be a significant reduction of traffic on my street Green 
Pines Drive – If – Pond-Grover Loop Road is extended.  I would therefore like to see Pond-Grover Loop 
Road extended. Please consider the families of Green Pines. Furthermore, I like the idea of using calming 
effects on future traffic like the traffic circles. 
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Tim Gau, 2427 Forest Leaf Parkway, submitted a Speaker’s Card for his comments to be on the record, 
but did not wish to speak. His comments were: Will a stop sign versus a roundabout be safer for walkers, 
especially kids who attend Green Pines Elementary? Which method slows down traffic more? He is for 
extending P-GL. People have known about it for a long time, but he is not for extending Birch Forest 
Drive. The reason is he believes this will increase school traffic on Forest Leaf Parkway, which is front 
yard traffic and doesn’t have any where near the amount of space that P-GL extension has/will have. P-
GL extension will help the Town Center, Birch Leaf kids to Green Pines, and help relieve Forest Leaf 
Parkway and Westglen Farms Drive, BUT extending Birch Forest Drive improves nothing. He noted there 
was a lot of negative comments from people along Sandalwood Creek Drive, saying they are the only 
ones effected but as the P-GL Study shows there will be less traffic for Westglen Farms and Forest Leaf 
Parkway. When he moved in 5-6 years ago, they were told of the possibility of the extension. His friends 
moved in to Winter Leaf area (who would be effected) in 2000 and were told about the P-GL extension. 
 

V. Next Meeting Date of the Committee – Tuesday, July 26, 2016 at 7:00 p.m. 
 

Next meeting will possibly include a Committee vote on a recommendation that will be forwarded to City 
Council thereafter. 
 

VI. Closing Remarks/Adjournment 

A motion was made by Council Member Marshall, seconded by Committee Member Pohlers, to adjourn 
the meeting. A voice vote was taken, with Committee Member Pitney opposing, whereupon Chair 
Baugus declared the motion approved and the meeting adjourned at 9:38 p.m. 






























































